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Contact Officer:
Sharon Thomas 01352 702324
sharon.b.thomas@flintshire.gov.uk

To: Cllr Clive Carver (Chairman)

Councillors: Haydn Bateman, Bob Connah, Paul Cunningham, Patrick Heesom, 
Andrew Holgate, Dave Hughes, Paul Johnson, Richard Jones, Mike Lowe, 
Hilary McGuill, Michelle Perfect, Vicky Perfect, Andy Williams and Arnold Woolley

12 January 2018

Dear Councillor

You are invited to attend a meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee which will be held at 10.00 am on Thursday, 18th January, 2018 in the 
Delyn Committee Room, County Hall, Mold CH7 6NA to consider the following items

A G E N D A

1 APOLOGIES 
Purpose: To receive any apologies.

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (INCLUDING WHIPPING 
DECLARATIONS) 
Purpose: To receive any Declarations and advise Members accordingly.

3 MINUTES (Pages 3 - 18)
Purpose: To confirm as a correct record the minutes of the meetings on 

6 and 14 December 2017.
4 ANNUAL REVIEW OF APPRAISALS (Pages 19 - 24)

Report of Senior Manager, Human Resources & Organisational Development 
- Cabinet Member for Corporate Management and Assets

Purpose: To provide the committee with the results of the Annual 
Review of Appraisals.

Public Document Pack
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5 REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2017/18 (MONTH 8 ) (Pages 25 - 50)

Report of Corporate Finance Manager - Leader of the Council and Cabinet 
Member for Finance

Purpose: The purpose of this report is to provide Members with the 
Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8).

6 FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME (Pages 51 - 56)

Report of Democratic Services Manager - 

Purpose: To consider the Forward Work Programme of the Corporate 
Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee

Yours sincerely

Robert Robins
Democratic Services Manager



CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
6 DECEMBER 2017

Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee of Flintshire County Council held in the Council Chamber, County 
Hall, Mold on Wednesday 6 December, 2017.

PRESENT: Councillor Clive Carver (Chairman)
Councillors: Haydn Bateman, Patrick Heesom, Andrew Holgate, Paul Johnson, 
Richard Jones, Hilary McGuill and Michelle Perfect

ALSO PRESENT (as all Members had been invited to attend)
Councillors: Mike Allport, Marion Bateman, Chris Bithell, Helen Brown, Rob 
Davies, Ian Dunbar, Kevin Hughes, Christine Jones, Dave Mackie, Carolyn 
Thomas and David Wisinger

SUBSTITUTION:  Councillor Andy Dunbobbin (for Mike Lowe), David Healey 
(for Vicky Perfect) and Paul Shotton (for Paul Cunningham)

APOLOGIES:  Councillors: Dave Hughes and Arnold Woolley 

CONTRIBUTORS: Councillor Aaron Shotton, Leader of the Council and 
Cabinet Member for Finance; Chief Executive; Chief Officer (Governance) and 
Corporate Finance Manager
 
IN ATTENDANCE: Democracy and Governance Manager and Community & 
Education Overview & Scrutiny Facilitator

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

2. FINANCIAL FORECAST AND STAGE TWO OF THE BUDGET 2018/19

The Chief Executive introduced the report to provide the latest financial 
forecast and to consult with Members on the options for the stage two Council 
Fund Revenue Budget for 2018/19.

The Corporate Finance Manager detailed the provisional settlement 
which had been received on 10 October, 2017 which had been reported to 
Members in November, 2017.  Following announcement of the provisional 
settlement, stage one budget options were approved by County Council on 14 
November which reduced the budget gap by £3.1m.  This left a remaining gap 
of £10.5m, which excluded in-year risks and pressures.

The Chief Executive explained that the second stage budget options had 
been shared at a Member Workshop on 21 November, 2017 and the options 
had been split into four categories, as detailed within the report.  The Council 
was mindful of the risks around schools budgets and therefore were considering 
how to mitigate those risks going forward.  The report also detailed within 
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category 3 the specific asks of Welsh Government (WG) and it was hoped that 
a meeting with WG would be held before the end of the year.

Councillor Ian Dunbar commented on the Apprenticeship Tax Levy and 
the concern that many companies were not willing to take on any apprentices 
following the introduction of the levy.  He asked whether any feedback had been 
received from WG on the Council’s application to recover 50% of the cost.  The 
Chief Executive explained that the application to WG was specifically to allow 
the Council to continue to grow the apprenticeship scheme and to employ more 
graduate apprentices where a gap in need has been identified.

In response to a question from the Chairman around graduate 
apprentices, the Chief Executive explained that the employment of graduate 
apprentices would assist in succession planning and commented on the way in 
which the scheme had helped apprentices gain successful careers.   

Councillor Dave Healey appreciated the difficult financial situation the 
Council had been put in but questioned why stage two budget options had not 
been submitted for consideration to each of the individual Overview & Scrutiny 
Committees as this had been the process for considering stage one budget 
options previously.  He proposed that a report reviewing the process for the 
setting of the annual budget process be considered by the Constitution & 
Democratic Services Committee to ensure constituency in the future.  This 
option was seconded by Councillor Patrick Heesom.  On the options for schools 
budgets to remain “cash flat”, Councillor Healey raised concerns around the 
need to protect schools as much as possible and commented on the recent 
GwE business plan, which had categorised primary and secondary schools as 
‘red’ due to the continued impact of austerity.  He felt that the options around 
schools budgets should be considered by the Education & Youth Overview & 
Scrutiny Committee as a matter of urgency. 

The Chief Executive agreed that the performance of schools differed 
across Flintshire and therefore the option was to continue to monitor the impact 
on schools and provide additional support where critically required and if 
possible Councillor Aaron Shotton, Leader of the Council commented on the 
process for setting the annual budget which was relatively new in terms of 
considering budget options in stages which he felt allowed for greater 
discussion and debate.  He shared the concerns around schools budgets and 
said that he was grateful for schools understanding during this time and said 
that the impact of the proposed “cash flat” settlement would need to be 
considered by the Education & Youth Overview & Scrutiny Committee. 

The Chief Officer (Governance) responded to the comments around the 
process for setting the annual budget and explained that the Council’s 
Constitution set out the process for Overview & Scrutiny to consider budget 
options published by the Cabinet.  He said that the process had improved and 
that Members were given greater notice of options and the opportunity to 
consider them in detail than in previous years.
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Councillor Healey thanked the Chief Executive, Chief Officer and 
Councillor Aaron Shotton for their response and for recognising the need for 
Overview & Scrutiny to consider budget options, especially schools budgets.

Councillor Hilary McGuill suggested that a workshop be convened for all 
Members to consider how best to generate further income for the Council.  She 
also suggested that officers within the Council with specific expertise be asked 
to go into schools to assist in planning their budgets.  The Chief Executive 
responded that the Chief Officer (Organisational Change) was working on the 
Income Strategy and welcomed the opportunity to have an open discussion 
with Members around future income generation streams.  He also explained 
that school business managers should be offering assistance and support 
around planning for schools budgets and that he would pursue this at the next 
Primary and Secondary Heads Federation meeting. 

Councillor Patrick Heesom spoke in support of the comments made by 
Councillors Dave Healey and Hilary McGuill.  He commented on the stage one 
budget options approved by the Council on 14 November, 2017 and the 
remaining budget gap as detailed in the report and said that this figure was not 
accurate given the over-spend within the current financial year.  He also 
commented on the structural change within the Council and raised concerns 
around the lack of co-ordination with the Public Services Board.  The Chief 
Executive said that there would always be a degree of risk around Alternative 
Delivery Models, particularly in their early stages, and they would continue to 
be monitored by the relevant Overview & Scrutiny Committee.  He also 
commented on the resilience statements which had been produced for each 
service area and said that the stage two budget options were areas which were 
considered acceptable and would not put those services at risk.  Councillor 
Aaron Shotton said that he did not accept the concerns raised around the Public 
Services Board and Alternative Delivery Models as there were no options in 
front of members to reduce funding in these areas within the 2018/19 revenue 
budget.  

Councillor Richard Jones raised concerns that there was no details 
around the consequences of implementing the options provided within the 
report which he felt made it difficult for Members to understand the significance 
of the options.  He commented on the uncertainty of the Intermediate Care Fund 
(ICF) as detailed in the report and questioned why this was listed as WG had 
previously confirmed that this would continue.  He raised a number of concerns 
around the options to increase car parking charges and the detrimental effect 
this would have on Buckley Town Centre in comparison to other Town Centres 
and made specific comments around the Deeside Plan which would ensure the 
area of Deeside would be immune to the cuts in funding and asked that this 
option be removed.

The Chief Executive responded that whilst WG had confirmed that ICF 
funding would continue but the Council was seeking confirmed continuation of 
this specific funding so that it did not have to negotiate it year on year at risk.  
On the consequences of the options, the full detail of the assessments of the 
risks, impacts and consequences of all of the budget options would be made 
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available for review in January, 2018.  Councillor Aaron Shotton said that he 
would not defend the proposed increase in car parking charges but this was an 
area that would be challenged by WG when the income generated by the 
Council was benchmarked with neighbouring Local Authorities.  There was no 
funding directly attached to the Deeside Plan and the Plan in the same way as 
the Town Centre Plan’s would assist in lobbying for funding when it became 
available.    

Councillor Paul Johnson thanked officers for their work and information 
provided around the budget which he felt beneficial as a new Member of the 
Council.  He commented on the Notice of Motion calling for an end to UK 
Government Austerity considered by County Council on 14 November, 2017 
and asked what the Council was doing to communicate to local communities 
the issues being faced due to reduced funding.  Councillor Aaron Shotton 
explained that the Council continued to lobby WG and provide evidence on the 
impact of austerity through the resilience statements which had been produced 
for each service area.  A number of public engagement events had also been 
held across Flintshire to provide information on the financial situation to 
members of the public.  The Chief Executive said that following the County 
Council meeting a letter was sent to both the Cabinet Secretaries for Finance 
and for Local Government and Public services, a copy of which could be 
circulated to all Members.  He also said that together with the Leader of the 
Council, he was seeking a meeting with the Cabinet Secretary for Finance in 
order to discuss the settlement and the concerns around funding for public 
services moving forward.   

Councillor Andrew Holgate commented on the Chancellor’s Autumn 
Statement where it had been announced that Wales would receive an additional 
£1.2b of funding over the next 4 years.  Councillor Aaron Shotton explained that 
the amount of revenue funding to be received by the Welsh Government was 
£215m over the next 4 years, which the remaining funding being provided 
through capital investments.  The Chief Executive welcomed the capital 
investment around infrastructure and housing and said that clarification would 
be received from WG later on how the additional revenue funding might impact 
Local Authorities.

In response to comments from Councillor Patrick Heesom around base 
budgets, Community Asset Transfers and Alternative Delivery Models, 
Councillor Aaron Shotton explained that 4 years ago the Council introduced a 
3 year business plan for each service area to meet proposed efficiency targets 
of 30% other than schools and front line social care services.  The introduction 
of Alterative Delivery Models had allowed for services to be delivered in a 
different way rather than having to be scaled back.      
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Councillor Carolyn Thomas referred to an earlier suggestion from 
Councillor McGuill and asked that a workshop on Income Generation be 
arranged for the New Year.  Councillor Richard Jones asked that information 
on the consequences of each of the stage two budget options be provided to 
Members.  

The Chief Executive reported that following the discussion the 
Environment and Education and Youth Overview and Scrutiny Committees 
would be convened in January to review in detail the car parking charges and 
school budget options respectively, including the risks and consequences of 
the options, prior to any final decision being taken.
 
RESOLVED:

(a) That having considered the stage 2 budget options, the report and 
options be noted;

(b) That the remaining stages of the budget process and timescales be 
noted;

(c) That the letter to the Cabinet Secretaries for Finance and for  Local 
Government and Public services   and the Resilience Statements be 
circulated to all Members; 

(d) That the full detail of the assessments of the risks, impacts and 
consequences of all of the budget options be made available for 
review in January; 

(e) That the Environment and Education and Youth Overview and Scrutiny 
Committees be convened in January to review in detail the car parking 
charges and school budget options respectively, including the 
risks and consequences of the options, prior to any final decision 
being taken; and

(f) That a report reviewing the process for the setting of the annual budget 
process be prepared for the Constitution & Democratic Services 
Committee at its meeting on 31st January 2018.

4. MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS IN ATTENDANCE

There were no members of the public and one member of the press in 
attendance.

(The meeting started at 10.00am and ended at 12 noon)

…………………………
Chairman
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CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
14 DECEMBER 2017

Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee of Flintshire County Council held in the Delyn Committee Room, 
County Hall, Mold on Thursday, 14 December 2017

PRESENT: Councillor Clive Carver (Chairman)
Councillors: Haydn Bateman, Paul Cunningham, Patrick Heesom, 
Andrew Holgate, Dave Hughes, Paul Johnson, Richard Jones, Michelle 
Perfect, Vicky Perfect and Arnold Woolley

SUBSTITUTES: Councillors: Andy Dunbobbin (for Mike Lowe) and Mared 
Eastwood (for Hilary McGuill)

APOLOGIES: Councillor Bob Connah
Councillor Aaron Shotton, Leader & Cabinet Member for Finance; and Chief 
Executive (absent on Council business)

CONTRIBUTORS: Councillor Billy Mullin, Cabinet Member for Corporate 
Management and Assets; Chief Officer (Governance); and Senior Manager, 
Human Resources & Organisational Development

For minute number 50
Representatives of Community Foundation in Wales:
Colin Evans - Development Associate
Richard Williams - Chief Executive
Tom Morris - Research & Finance Officer
Flintshire County Council officers:
Corporate Business & Communications Executive Officer
Finance Manager - Technical Accountancy

For minute number 52
Corporate Finance Manager

IN ATTENDANCE: Democratic Services Manager and Democratic Services 
Officer

47. PRELIMINARY COMMENTS

Councillor Heesom expressed disappointment that the Chief Executive 
and Leader of the Council were not in attendance.  He said there were matters 
arising from the recent County Council meeting which involved feedback from 
the Committee’s special meeting earlier in the month.

Having explained that the Chief Executive and Leader were attending a 
meeting in Cardiff, the Democratic Services Manager pointed out that the Stage 
2 budget proposals (the subject of both meetings referred to) were not on this 
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agenda and that the minutes of the special meeting would be available in due 
course.

48. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None were received.

49. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of 16 November 2017 were submitted.

Minute number 39: Previous meeting - Councillor Jones gave a reminder 
that the Chief Executive was to speak to him about the ‘cuckooing’ case he had 
referred to.

Minute number 41: Flintshire Public Services Board - Councillor Jones 
advised that having re-checked the Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board 
website link, the Public Service Board links now showed but that all locality 
areas apart from those in east Flintshire were shown as ‘not complete’.

Minute number 42: North Wales Fire & Rescue Authority - the 
Democratic Services Manager had circulated an email earlier in the day which 
gave a full response to the discussion on Council Tax bills.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

50. FLINTSHIRE COMMUNITY ENDOWMENT FUND - ANNUAL REPORT

The Corporate Business & Communications Executive Officer presented 
the annual performance review of the Flintshire Community Endowment Fund 
(FCEF) which was managed and administered by the Community Foundation 
in Wales following the transfer of 16 educational trust funds in 2013.  Since that 
time, the capital element of the FCEF had grown by 18% and the Fund had 
awarded over £34K worth of grants; a level which could not have been achieved 
before the transfer.

The Committee was asked to consider a proposal for the Community 
Foundation in Wales to assume the same responsibilities for the Clwyd Tri-
partite Welsh Church Act Fund (Clwyd WCAF) on behalf of Flintshire, 
Denbighshire and Wrexham councils.  The broader remit of grant applications 
from the Clwyd WCAF was explained.

The Chairman welcomed representatives from the Community 
Foundation in Wales - Colin Evans (Development Associate), Richard Williams 
(Chief Executive) and Tom Morris (Research & Finance Manager) - who gave 
a presentation on the work of the Fund, covering the following points:
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 The Community Foundations’ achievements across Wales and 
specifically in Flintshire

 Fund History and Overview
 Financial Performance of the Fund
 Additional Services for Local Authorities
 Summary of Grant Awards made in 2016 and 2017
 Leverage for Flintshire
 Case Studies

Since transferring the assets, the FCEF had achieved a 35% total return 
with the capital element of the Fund recently valued at around £210K.  
Explanation was given on the investment strategy which took a moderate 
approach to risk and was subject to regular scrutiny.  Details of grants awarded 
in 2016/17 were set out in the Impact Report appended to the agenda.

Councillor Dunbobbin asked about the promotion of the FCEF which 
involved a network of community facilitators and websites.  It was explained 
that a low-risk approach had initially been taken to build up the Fund where the 
maximum limit on grant awards were £750 for individuals and £1,000 for 
voluntary groups.  Councillor Dunbobbin suggested that the Organisational 
Change Overview & Scrutiny Committee could also benefit from having the 
presentation.

When asked by Councillor Hughes, information was given on the 
composition of the panel (involving local representation) in assessing the 
strength of applications to determine whether a maximum or partial grant should 
be awarded.

The Chairman pointed out reference to issues with some cheques sent 
by post.  It was clarified that only in a handful of cases had cheques not reached 
their destination and there were no incidents of fraud.  From April 2017, grant 
awards were paid directly into banks as a more secure and efficient method.

Councillor Jones asked if there would be any changes to criteria for 
grants from the two Funds.  He was told that each would be run separately 
according to its own objectives which were set out in the governing document 
agreed between the Council and The Charity Commission for England and 
Wales.  There would be no change to the application process as only 
management and administration responsibilities would transfer.

In response to comments by Councillor Johnson, Mr. Morris gave 
assurance of annual reviews to ensure there were no direct unethical 
investments.

The Chairman thanked the representatives for their attendance and 
detailed presentation.
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RESOLVED:

That the Committee thanks the Community Foundation in Wales’ 
representatives for their presentation and informs the Cabinet that:

(a) The Committee endorses the work of the Community Foundation in 
Wales and the award of local grants as part of the Flintshire Community 
Endowment Fund;

(b) The Committee approves the transfer of the management and the 
administration of the Clwyd Tri-partite Welsh Church Act Fund for 
Flintshire, Denbighshire and Wrexham to the Community Foundation for 
Wales from 1st April 2018; and

(c) The Committee approves the transfer of the management and the 
administration of Flintshire grants awarded from the Welsh Church Act 
Fund to be combined with the process already in place for the Flintshire 
Community Endowment Fund.

51. WORKFORCE INFORMATION REPORT - QUARTER 2

The Senior Manager, Human Resources & Organisational Development 
presented the workforce information update for the second quarter of 2017/18.  
There had been a continued improvement in attendance since the introduction 
of the new policy and the rise in days lost due to stress and depression was 
being tackled through various initiatives.  An increase in the completion of 
performance appraisals, alongside accurate reporting, was welcomed.  A 
positive trend was also reported on agency worker spend, which represented 
less than 1% of the pay bill, and a reminder was given of the forthcoming review 
of that contract.

In thanking the Senior Manager and her team for the report, Councillor 
Mullin said that the improvement in attendance reflected increased levels of 
control and ownership being taken by managers.

Councillor Jones welcomed the findings and gave a reminder of the 
overall target to achieve 100% completion of appraisals for eligible employees.

Councillor Woolley questioned the difference between days lost by 
school employees as opposed to non-schools and the reasons for stress-
related absences.  The Senior Manager agreed to look into this although it was 
likely to be due to the shorter period of term time worked in schools.  On the 
latter point, employees were actively encouraged to come forward and take 
advantage of the support available, including ‘Care First’ which offered help in 
dealing with a broad range of personal problems.  Councillor Woolley requested 
more information on this.

The Chairman asked whether the ‘days lost by portfolio’ could indicate 
portfolio sizes to provide better context and whether the ‘Top 4 reasons’ could 
indicate the variance between each category.  The Senior Manager agreed to 
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look into whether a more detailed report could be provided for a future meeting, 
noting the need for confidentiality to ensure no individuals could be identified.

Following a request by Councillor Holgate, the Senior Manager agreed 
to provide a separate response on costs arising from the workforce turnover 
figure, which was higher than normal mainly due to the transfer of Newydd 
Catering & Cleaning.  The Chief Officer spoke about the release of posts 
through redundancy and early retirement which took into consideration the 
service impact and expectation to recoup leaving costs within a two year period.

In response to comments from Councillor Hughes on the age profile 
dashboard, the Senior Manager explained that data was reviewed by managers 
to understand trends and inform workforce planning.

On the Equality and Diversity graphs, Councillor Johnson asked if it was 
possible to include figures for individuals with disabilities.  The Senior Manager 
advised that records were held for employees who chose to disclose and that 
concessions were available, for example in attending appointments.  Councillor 
Johnson asked if the age profile for teachers could include a breakdown of full 
and part time posts.  The Senior Manager agreed to look at how this information 
could be presented for a specific future meeting only.

The Chairman commented on the age profile categories for teachers and 
was informed that these were standard across the system.  In respect of late 
attendance, it was the responsibility of managers to monitor their teams in line 
with the flexible working policy.

The points raised were summarised by the Democratic Services 
Manager and agreed by the Committee.

RESOLVED:

(a) That having considered the Workforce Information report for Quarter 
two, the Committee appreciates the work which has been done, 
especially to reduce sickness absence;

(b) That the Senior Manager Human Resources & Organisational 
Development produce a more detailed analysis for a future meeting, 
recognising that such a level of detail would be impractical for each 
quarter; and

(c) That the Senior Manager and Democratic Services Manager liaise on a 
suitable meeting to which to put the detailed report.

52. REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING 2017/18 (MONTH 7)

The Corporate Finance Manager presented the report on the revenue 
budget monitoring position for 2017/18 as at Month 7 for the Council Fund and 
Housing Revenue Account (HRA), prior to consideration by Cabinet.
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On the Council Fund, the net in-year position was that spend was 
forecast to be £1.262m higher than budget, which was an increase of £0.115m 
from Month 6.  The most significant projected variances were for additional 
high-cost out of county placements and the delay in implementing the bus 
subsidy efficiency in-year.  However, this had been offset by the transfer of 
school transport costs from the Streetscene and Transportation portfolio as they 
would now be funded by Education and Youth.  On overall planned efficiencies 
included in the report, it was estimated that 93% would be achieved by year 
end.

New risks emerging in-year would require analysis of impacts on the 
2018/19 budget and as discussed at the recent County Council meeting, the 
amounts for the Council Tax Reduction Scheme and Intermediate Care Fund 
were included within the Stage 2 budget options.  Further work was planned on 
other significant issues such as the procurement of local and school transport 
following the Member workshop, the escalating costs for out of county 
placements and meeting the budgeted income target.  An update on reserves 
and balances indicated that the £20.3m of earmarked reserves available at the 
start of the financial year were expected to halve by year end.  The planned 
utilisation of the Budget Strategy Reserve and the projected reduction in 
Schools Balances were highlighted as two examples of significant reductions.

No significant changes were reported on the HRA, where in-year spend 
was projected to be £0.035m lower than budget.

As requested by the Chairman, the Corporate Finance Manager agreed 
to provide information on ‘Flintshire Enterprise Ltd’ which appeared on the table 
of earmarked reserves.

Councillor Jones asked about the lower than anticipated levels of income 
from County Hall parking permits and was informed that this variance would be 
reviewed for any impact on the 2018/19 budget as with the others detailed in 
the table, and the outcome reported in the New Year.  Councillor Jones referred 
to the table of earmarked reserves and said that those showing no movement 
to year end (totalling £2.45m) should be brought back into the budget for use 
rather than automatically rolling over.  The Corporate Finance Manager 
explained that the table was included in quarterly reports and that as part of 
financial management planning, the amounts were held for various reasons and 
were subject to review.

Councillor Jones proposed that the balances on revenue should be 
treated the same as capital and that if not utilised in the financial year, the 
service should have to reapply.  This was seconded by Councillor Heesom.  
The Corporate Finance Manager agreed that a report would be submitted to a 
future meeting to understand the implications of this.

On Appendix 1 to the report, Councillor Jones said it was useful for 
variances to be shown in red.  He cited three variances in Social Services 
(Disability Services - Resources & Regulated Services; Mental Health Services 
- Residential Placements; and Development & Resources - Safeguarding Unit) 
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totalling over £700K of overspend where the action was ‘to continue to monitor 
and review’.  He proposed that these be referred to the Social & Health 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee for examination and report back as the 
explanation was insufficient in view of the Council’s budget position.  Officers 
explained that the nature of many of the Social Services areas were demand 
led, with obligations to meet statutory duties, and that consideration of budget 
realignment was ongoing across services.

The Corporate Finance Manager agreed to pass on concerns about the 
financial impact of delays on Household Recycling Centres and Flint car parking 
charges.  On the latter point, the Chief Officer (Governance) provided brief 
explanation on the background and would request a more detailed response 
from the Chief Officer (Streetscene & Transportation).

Councillor Heesom spoke about the need for Members to receive more 
detail on the evaluation of the base budget for each portfolio to help 
understanding of the Stage 2 proposals.  The Corporate Finance Manager said 
that this was not practical due to the significant number of underlying cost 
centres which would not assist the decision-making process.  The Chief Officer 
drew attention to the level of detail in the resilience statements shared recently 
with Members.  The Corporate Finance Manager responded to queries on 
earmarked reserves for the Budget Strategy Reserve and Single Status, 
advising that a final review of all reserves would assess adequacy for the 
Council’s needs.  On inflation, the main issues such as energy increases were 
built into the 2018/19 forecast.

Councillor Woolley stressed the importance of a written audit trail of 
committee resolutions to demonstrate accuracy.  He shared the concerns about 
the insufficient explanation of actions on variances, pointing out the absence of 
any action on Transportation.

The two recommendations proposed by Councillor Jones were clarified 
and duly supported by the Committee.  During discussion, the Democratic 
Services Manager explained that deadlines did not allow time for these points 
to be included in a written report to Cabinet and that he would instead email the 
Leader of the Council and statutory officers, copying in Members of the 
Committee.

RESOLVED:

That the Committee notes the Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 Month 7 
report and confirms on this occasion that the issues which it wishes to have 
brought to the Cabinet’s attention are:

(a) That revenue balances should be treated the same as capital: if budget 
is not utilised in the financial year, the service needs to reapply for that 
funding. (The 151 Officer offered to produce a report for a future meeting 
which will identify the implications of such an approach, which the 
Committee accepted); and
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(b) That the issues in Social Services, as shown on pages 93 and 94 of the 
report (Disability Services - Resources & Regulated Services; Mental 
Health Services - Residential Placements; and Development & 
Resources - Safeguarding Unit, totalling over £700K) be referred to the 
Social & Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee for examination and 
report back. ‘Continue to monitor and review’ is not sufficient action given 
the Council’s budget position for either under or overspends.

53. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME

Councillor Heesom asked if the meeting on 18 January 2018 could be 
brought forward to consider an update on the Council’s financial position 
including the consequentials of any additional funding from the Welsh 
Government.  The Chief Officer (Governance) advised that the Council was due 
to receive its Final Local Government Settlement on 20 December and may not 
receive additional information until a later date.  He suggested that the Chief 
Executive and Leader circulate a note to Members when the information was 
received, recognising that this may be in the New Year.

In presenting the current Forward Work Programme, the Democratic 
Services Manager advised that the January meetings of the Environment 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee and Education & Youth Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee would be open to all Members to consider budget items.

It was agreed that:

 The detailed Workforce Information report, discussed earlier, 
would be scheduled for 15 February 2018.

 The Equalities Annual Report would be scheduled for 
15 February 2018.

 Confirmation would be given on whether the budget consultation 
meeting in late January was to proceed.

 The Quarter 3 Council Plan Monitoring report in March would 
include exceptions reported to all Overview & Scrutiny 
committees, as requested at the previous meeting.

 The frequency and detail of reporting of fair distribution of funding, 
as set out in the recent Notice of Motion, would be discussed at 
the February meeting.

RESOLVED:

(a) That the Forward Work Programme as submitted, be approved with 
amendments;

(b) That the Democratic Services Manager, in consultation with the 
Chairman, be authorised to vary the Forward Work Programme between 
meetings, should this be necessary.
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54. MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS IN ATTENDANCE

There was one member of the press in attendance.

(The meeting started at 10am and ended at 12.55pm)

…………………………
Chairman
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CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 

Date of Meeting Thursday, 18 January 2018

Report Subject Annual Review of Appraisals

Cabinet Member Cabinet Member for Corporate Management and Assets

Report Author Senior Manager, Human Resources and Organisational 
Development

Type of Report Operational

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The purpose of this report is to provide Committee with detailed completion levels 
of appraisals by portfolio.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1 That the Committee notes the progress made against the target set for 
completion of appraisals for portfolios and the Council as a whole. 

REPORT DETAILS

1.00 Performance Appraisal Report and Progress Update

1.01

1.02

The purpose of this report is to provide members with a detailed analysis of 
completion levels of appraisals across all portfolios.

This indicator is important because it provides reassurance that eligible 
employees are receiving appraisals in line with corporate policy.  Regular, 
meaningful appraisals help to ensure that employees are clear about their 
objectives and what they need to deliver to enable the Council to fulfil its 
priorities.  

Appraisal is an opportunity for both the manager and employee to have a 
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1.03

1.04

1.05

1.06

productive and supportive conversation about performance, behaviours, 
learning, development and support needs. Objectives and demonstration of 
behaviours are identified through agreement between employee and 
manager. Evidence of progress, performance and delivery against agreed 
targets is also measured and identified through joint agreement.

Performance appraisals, sometimes called performance reviews, is one part 
of a number of performance management tools that aim to ensure 
employees’ performance contributes to business objectives, and is used as 
part of a holistic approach to managing performance. Conversations on 
performance is an integral part of regular 1-2-1 meetings in addition to 
quality day to day supervision and team meetings which provides 
opportunities for both parties to provide/receive informal progress updates 
and request additional support, if required.  Managers are encouraged to 
adopt a coaching style in order to improve performance management and 
this is supported by a variety of learning and development opportunities.

Policy and Practice:
All officers with line management responsibility are responsible for 
completing their individual employee appraisals in accordance with the 
Councils guiding principles which are designed to identify best practice in 
conducting appraisals. Preparation time must be given prior to the appraisal.  
Ratings against competencies should be agreed between the manager and 
employee, a self-rating from the employee should form the basis of the 
conversation and feedback provided.

The emphasis within the appraisal must be on improving performance.  
Clear actions to address under performance must be given, where there is 
exceptional performance this should be reflected in comments within the 9 
box grid relating to talent management.

n 
Managers are responsible for recording on iTrent, the date appraisals take 
place, the performance rating awarded and the date of any follow-up/review 
meeting.

Historically, appraisal completion levels have been reported on the basis of 
information (data) held in iTrent.  A fundamental review of the data for each 
portfolio identified the requirement to establish and apply an agreed set of 
eligibility criteria so that future reporting is both meaningful and consistent 
across the Council.  This resulted in a number of exemptions being agreed 
in July 2016, as follows: 

 Schools based employees
 Relief/casual workers 
 Employees on long term sick leave
 Employees on maternity leave or undertaking a career break
 Employees in their first 6 months of employment (new starters)
 Employees working a period of notice (leavers)
 Employees whose appraising manager is/has been absent for a 

prolonged period
 Employees of Clwyd Theatre Cymru
 Employees engaged on a fixed term contract of less than 12 months 

duration
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1.07

1.08

The revised annual target for completion of appraisals is 100% of eligible 
employees.  

Between 2014 and 2016, the percentage of employees’ who have had a 
performance appraisal has increased year on year. In November 2016, the 
information held in iTrent indicated that 67% had been completed.  As at 31 
December 2017 the percentage of our eligible workforce who have had their 
appraisal is 63%. This indicates a downturn from the figures provided in 
November 2016 which is disappointing.  However, the composition of the 
workforce has seen significant changes since November 2016 which 
includes the transfer of ADM’s (‘Aura’ and ‘NEWydd’).  This has had a 
detrimental impact on the overall FCC figure as previously Leisure and 
Libraries (now Aura) had high completion rates of appraisals. The specific 
detail by portfolio is detailed in Appendix A.

Also provided in Appendix A is the number of ‘scheduled’ appraisals before 
31st March 2018. Assuming all of the scheduled appraisals are completed 
as planned, the figure as at the end of Q4 will be 77%.

As part of an assurance process to ensure that all employees receive an 
appraisal, any portfolio who has reported less than 75% of percentage 
completed has been contacted and is required to take steps to improve this 
position within the next quarter and provide written assurance and progress 
updates.    

Emerging Trends
The analysis suggests the recording and management of performance is an 
area that requires further focus and this will be a key part of the People 
Strategy Action plan for 2018/19. This report shows a mixed picture with 
services employing larger proportions of employees who work remotely with 
varying hours of work experiencing lower completion rates.  Similarly in 
areas of major restructuring it has taken to time to establish new reporting 
lines and this has impacted on completion levels.

The completion rates for performance appraisals have declined in some 
areas when compared to the last detailed report presented to committee in 
November 2016.  This decline is not a reflection of the introduction of the 
competency based approach.  Neither does it appear to reflect any 
reduction in the value placed on performance appraisal. Rather it is an 
outcome of the extent of structural and cultural change which has and 
continues to take place across the Council.

Further action and timescales
Whilst there is a facility within iTrent to record dates when appraisals are 
scheduled to take place and the overall performance score of an individual, 
at the present time it does not have the capability to record competency 
levels, career aspirations or training needs. Demonstrations of alternative 
modules and systems including iTrent Talent Management and CAMMS 
PES are planned following which an options appraisal will be undertaken to 
identify a solution with greater functionality which it is anticipated will make 
monitoring performance and identifying trends easier and contribute to 
service/portfolio workforce, development and succession plans.
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2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 No new implications as the report captures existing arrangements only.

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 None, as the report captures existing arrangements only.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 None arising directly from this report which captures existing arrangements 
only.

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Appendix A: Detailed appraisal outcomes by portfolio

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 Contact Officer: Sharon Carney, Senior Manager, Human Resources and 
Organisational Development 
Telephone: 01352 702139
E-mail: Sharon.carney@flintshire.gov.uk

7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 iTrent – a fully integrated, web based HR, payroll, talent management and 
workforce planning solution.

CAMMS PES – CAMMS Personnel Evaluation System
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CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting Thursday, 18 January 2018

Report Subject Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8 )

Cabinet Member Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Finance

Report Author Corporate Finance Manager

Type of Report Operational

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The purpose of this report is to provide Members with the Revenue Budget 
Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8).

RECOMMENDATIONS

1 That the committee considers and comments on the Revenue Budget 
Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8) Report. Any specific matters for attention will 
be noted and reported verbally to the Cabinet when it considers the report.
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REPORT DETAILS

1.00 EXPLAINING THE REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING POSITION 
2017/18 (MONTH 8)

1.01 The Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8) Report will be 
presented to Cabinet on Tuesday 23 January 2018. A copy of the report is 
attached as Appendix A to this report.

2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 As set out in Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8). 

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 None required.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 As set out in Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8).

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Appendix A; Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017/18 (Month 8).

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 None required.

Contact Officer: Sara Dulson, Finance Manager
Telephone: 01352 702287
E-mail: sara.dulson@flintshire.gov.uk

7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 Revenue: a term used to describe the day to day costs of running Council 
services and income deriving from those services.  It also includes charges 
for the repayment of debt, including interest, and may include direct 
financing of capital expenditure.

Budget: a statement expressing the Council’s policies and service levels in 
financial terms for a particular financial year.  In its broadest sense it 
includes both the revenue budget and capital programme and any 
authorised amendments to them.
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CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting Thursday 18 January, 2018

Report Subject Forward Work Programme

Cabinet Member Not applicable

Report Author Democratic Services Manager

Type of Report Operational

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Overview & Scrutiny presents a unique opportunity for Members to determine the 
Forward Work programme of the Committee of which they are Members.  By 
reviewing and prioritising the Forward Work Programme Members are able to 
ensure it is Member-led and includes the right issues.  A copy of the Forward Work 
Programme is attached at Appendix 1 for Members’ consideration which has been 
updated following the last meeting.

The Committee is asked to consider, and amend where necessary, the Forward 
Work Programme for the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

RECOMMENDATION

1 That the Committee considers the draft Forward Work Programme and 
approve/amend as necessary.

2 That the Democratic Services Manager, in consultation with the Chair and 
Vice-Chair of the Committee be authorised to vary the Forward Work 
Programme between meetings, as the need arises. 
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REPORT DETAILS

1.00 EXPLAINING THE FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME

1.01 Items feed into a Committee’s Forward Work Programme from a number 
of sources.  Members can suggest topics for review by Overview & 
Scrutiny Committees, members of the public can suggest topics, items can 
be referred by the Cabinet for consultation purposes, or by County Council 
or Chief Officers.  Other possible items are identified from the Cabinet 
Work Programme and the Improvement Plan.

1.02 In identifying topics for future consideration, it is useful for a ‘test of 
significance’ to be applied.  This can be achieved by asking a range of 
questions as follows:

1. Will the review contribute to the Council’s priorities and/or objectives?
2. Is it an area of major change or risk?
3. Are there issues of concern in performance?
4. Is there new Government guidance of legislation?
5. Is it prompted by the work carried out by Regulators/Internal Audit?

2.00 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

2.01 None as a result of this report.

3.00 CONSULTATIONS REQUIRED / CARRIED OUT

3.01 Publication of this report constitutes consultation.

4.00 RISK MANAGEMENT

4.01 None as a result of this report.

5.00 APPENDICES

5.01 Appendix 1 – Draft Forward Work Programme

6.00 LIST OF ACCESSIBLE BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

6.01 None.

Contact Officer: Robert Robins
Democratic Services Manager

Telephone: 01352 702320
E-mail: robert.robins@flintshire.gov.uk
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7.00 GLOSSARY OF TERMS

7.01 Improvement Plan: the document which sets out the annual priorities of 
the Council. It is a requirement of the Local Government (Wales) Measure 
2009 to set Improvement Objectives and publish an Improvement Plan.
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Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee Forward Work Programme 2017/18

Page 1 of 2

DATE ISSUE O&S FOCUS / PURPOSE REPORT FROM 

Thursday 15th 
February 2018
10.00 a.m.

Workforce Information Report – 
Quarter 3 2017/18

Strategic Equality Plan Annual  Report 
2016/17

‘Equitable spending’ Approach’

Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017 / 18

Digital Strategy

Forward Work Programme

Monitoring and an update for the third quarter for 2017/18.

Review

To consider how the information (and frequency) of the notice 
of motion on spend per towns to show  how the ‘equitable 
spend’ approach might be developed

Monthly Monitoring 

Review

Approval & Development

Sharon Carney /
Andy Adams

Fiona Mocko

Gary Ferguson

Sara Dulson

Gareth Owens

Robert Robins
Thursday 15th 
March 2018
10.00 a.m.

Quarter 3 Council Plan 2017/18 
Monitoring Report 

Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017 / 18

Forward Work Programme

That the Committee is invited to consider the Quarter 3 
Council Plan Monitoring Reports, highlight and monitor poor 
performance and feedback details of any challenge to the 
Cabinet.

Monthly Monitoring

Approval & Development

Karen Armstrong

Sara Dulson

Robert Robins
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Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee Forward Work Programme 2017/18

Page 2 of 2

The previous Corporate Resources O&SC had resolved at its January 2017 meeting to invite Ms Alwen Williams, the Wales director of BT 
to attend a meeting and provide an update on the provision of broadband in the County. Ms Williams had previously attended a meeting of 
the committee in April 2016. 

Thursday 19th 
April 2018
10.00 am

Revenue Budget Monitoring 2017 / 18

Forward work programme

Monthly Monitoring

Approval and development

Sara Dulson

Robert Robins
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